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Office of the Governor 

900 Court Street NE, Suite 254 

Salem, OR 97301-4047 

 

Dear Governor Kate Brown, 

 

We write to you as four students of color concerned with the implementation of ethnic studies 

in schools in the city of Gresham. The implementation of House Bill 2845 is contingent on the plan 

and curriculum set by the Advisory Group created by the bill, which will be convening for the next 

two years to introduce ethnic studies everywhere in Oregon by 2020. There is a key issue with the 

terms of the advisory group as they currently stand: there is no representative from Gresham, the city 

containing the most diverse school district in Oregon.
1 The advisory group consists of a representative 

from the Commission on Indian Services, Commission on Asian and Pacific Islander Affairs, 

Commission on Hispanic Affairs, the Oregon Disabilities Commission, the Oregon Commission for 

Women, the Oregon Education Association, and the Education Equity Unit in the Oregon Department 

of Education. All of these organizations are based in Salem or Portland, however, while the bill is 

applicable to all of Oregon. 

Ethnic studies makes a difference in the lives of all students, but impacts students of color most 

of all. We highlight the oversight of Gresham in particular due to its increased diversity. The ethnic 

studies courses offered by House Bill 2845 could best serve students in Gresham, as over one in four 

Gresham residents is a person of color,
2 making it more diverse than Portland.

3 Additionally, one 2015 

study by Data USA showed that while there are 3.5 more White than Hispanic residents in Gresham,
4 

there were 7.15 times more Caucasian graduates than Hispanic or Latino graduates.
5 Indeed, only 168 

Hispanic students graduated.
6 The integration of ethnic studies will be widely beneficial, but only if it is 

a collaborative effort on every front. The students of Gresham 
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deserve equal opportunity to take a more active role in the implementation ethnic studies. 

Research reveals an all around improvement in the performance of students of color with 

the implementation an ethnic studies program. For example, a study funded by the National 

Education Association, and conducted by Christine E. Sleeter at California State University, 

found students to engage more when they shared a background with the authors they read in 

class.7 Not only did middle school students’ literacy skills improve when they shared a 

background with authors they were reading, but they also grew significantly in science and 

mathematics. Additionally, the introduction of authors representing the backgrounds of the 

students strengthened their “sense of agency.”8 Another study conducted by Stanford University 

found that attendance and academic performance improved in high school students that took 

classes which explored “the roles of race, nationality and culture on identity and experience.”9 

The research literature also suggests that students’ experiences in ethnic studies programs have 

been overwhelmingly positive. In a high school in Tucson, Arizona, 48% of Latino students 

dropped out, but all Latino students enrolled in Mexican-American studies graduated with 85% of 

them going on to college.10 Ethnic studies programs are also being developed in Kansas, Montana, 

Alaska, and Indiana to reflect their incredibly diverse communities.11 Studies and facts propel this 

growth across the country, but another contributing factor is a desire to make students of color 

proud of their heritage.12
 

Passing House Bill 2845 is a great step towards the kind of sustainable change we are 

looking for, but the fight for ethnic studies can not stop there. It is up to leaders, on the level of 

individual school districts, to enforce the legislation in their communities. 

Inviting leaders from Gresham to participate in the formation of the curriculum would forge a 

more meaningful connection between the legislation and the people who will actually carry it out. 

Portland Public Schools has been discussing ethnic studies at Board meetings since May 3rd, 

2016.13 The school districts in Gresham (Centennial and Gresham-Barlow) have had to focus on 

other key issues in their districts. If they are not 
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directly involved in the formation of the curriculum, it is possible that ethnic studies may 

never fully take off in these schools. The growth of this program in Portland has been 

inspiring, and we want to encourage equal progress in Gresham. 

This implementation of this legislation has special meaning to us as Reed students 

because we have firsthand experience with administrative pushback in implementing ethnic 

studies programs. Planning for “Comparative Race and Ethnic Studies” (CRES) at Reed 

College began in 2011, and will only finally be implemented in 2018.14 We do not want to see 

the same kind of delay play out in the city of Gresham. 

Students of color deserve better. We write to you because of your influence in the Oregon 

Department of Education, who ultimately oversees the meetings of the Advisory Group. We 

ask you to recommend that the committee open the meetings to representatives from the 

Centennial and Gresham-Barlow school districts. We met with Angela Hubb, the Director of 

Curriculum at Centennial School District and discussed how we can support Centennial in the 

implementation of ethnic studies in the coming years. Representatives from Centennial are 

clearly as eager to get a jumpstart on developing the program, and would benefit from an 

invitation to meetings of the advisory group. 

We hope you consider our recommendation carefully, and we would be happy to meet 

with you or a board member from the Oregon Department of Education to discuss it further. 

 
Respectfully, 

Maya Arigala, Soha Ahmed, Mayaki Kimba, Kwani Marcellay 

 
Reed College 

3203 Southeast Woodstock Blvd 

Portland, OR 97202 
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